Mr Elton Humphrey

Secretary

Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee

Parliament House

CANBERRA   ACT   2600

Dear Mr Humphrey

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Alcohol Education and Rehabilitation Account Bill 2001.  This is an issue of primary importance to the Alcohol and other Drugs Council of Australia (ADCA).

ADCA is the national peak body for the alcohol and other drugs sector.  Its role is, among other things, to develop and promote evidence based alcohol and other drug policies to government, business and community organisations.  As such, it has advocated for many years for the return of alcohol tax revenue to alcohol misuse prevention and treatment programs, and has strongly supported the establishment of the Alcohol Education and Rehabilitation Foundation (the Foundation).

ADCA’s commitment to addressing the harms arising from the misuse of alcohol is reflected in the membership of the Foundation.  ADCA’s President, 
Professor Ian Webster, has been appointed Chairman of the Foundation and our Executive Director (Administration), Mr Scott Wilson, is also a member of the Foundation.  In addition, a number of the members of the Foundation are currently, or have previously been involved in ADCA’s Reference Groups.

Objects of the Act

ADCA supports the objects of the Act and, in particular, the purposes of the Foundation.  The Foundation will make a significant contribution to reducing alcohol related harm and the misuse of inhalants.  It is particularly important that the Foundation’s funds do reach the most vulnerable communities.  ADCA supports the allocation of at least 20% of the funds to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities.  It notes that this has not been mandated in the Act, and this may be an issue that the committee may wish to consider further.

The Foundation must have a strong community focus, with the long term goal of strengthening the community’s capacity to prevent and respond to the harms arising from and associated with the misuse of alcohol.

ADCA believes that the following priority areas (not in any specific order) should be addressed by the Foundation:

· Community education promoting responsible drinking and responsible serving practices;

· Binge drinking among young people;

· The establishment and expansion of night patrols and sobering up shelters;

· The expansion of alcohol dependence treatment programs and alcohol misuse counselling and support programs;

· The prevention and treatment of coexisting alcohol misuse and mental health problems;

· The development of workplace alcohol and other drug policies;

· Alcohol related homelessness; 

· The prevention of alcohol related violence and crime; and

· Community based advocacy .

Programs funded by the Foundation should be evidence based.  Where there isn’t an evidence base, such an evidence base should be developed through appropriate research projects. 

Credits to the Account

ADCA notes that approximately 70% of the available funds will be allocated to the Foundation in the last two years of its current four year term.  The Commonwealth will derive significant interest from the withholding of these funds, which should be passed on to the Foundation for expenditure on much needed programs.

Other Comments

ADCA supports the establishment and ongoing operation of the Foundation as an autonomous organisation, independent of the Commonwealth Government and the alcohol industry.  ADCA supports the strong community focus of the organisation reflected in its membership.

ADCA strongly believes that the Foundation should be accountable to the Federal Parliament through an annual report on the expenditure of its funds.  Such a report should outline the amount of funds committed during the financial year and the outcomes achieved by such expenditure.  As an aside, ADCA would welcome similar reporting by the Federal Government to the Parliament on expenditure and outcomes of its alcohol and other drug programs.

ADCA believes that the Foundation will only be able to deliver sustainable improvements in the health and safety of Australians if its funding is sustained beyond a four year cycle.  ADCA has called on the Federal Government to commit ongoing funding from alcohol taxation revenue to the Foundation.  It also believes that the Foundation itself should discuss whether it would be appropriate for the alcohol industry to be required to make annual contributions to the Foundation.

ADCA also believes that it is critical that the Foundation is established as quickly as possible so that the funds can be distributed to communities where they are so sorely needed.  ADCA implores the Committee to do whatever it can to expedite this process.  In particular, it is critical that the enabling legislation is passed before the current Parliament is dissolved. 

ADCA would welcome the opportunity to provide evidence to a hearing of the Senate’s Community Affairs Legislation Committee.  Should you require any further information, please contact ADCA’s Policy Manager, Wayne Smith, on 
(02) 6281 0686.

Yours sincerely

Caroline Fitzwarryne

Chief Executive Officer

